Idaho Humanities Council awards $86,767 to 39 grants at fall meeting
The Idaho Humanities Council awarded $86,767 in grants to organizations and individuals at its recent board meeting in Boise. Thirty-nine awards include 18 grants for public humanities programs, four Research Fellowships, 16 Teacher Incentive Grants, and one Planning Grant.  The grants were supported in part by funding from the National Endowment for the Humanities and IHC’s Endowment for Humanities Education.  The following projects were funded:

Public Programs:

The Ada Community Library, Boise, received $2,000 to help support the community-wide reading project in February and March 2014.  The library will partner with The Cabin to bring Susan Orlean to Boise to discuss her book The Orchid Thief.  Several speakers and activities are planned to engage the public in discussion of the book and its related topics.  Mary DeWalt is the project director.

The Museum of North Idaho, Coeur d’Alene, was awarded $1,950 to help construct a feature exhibit focusing on the story of rural electrification and how it changed life in Kootenai County in 1939. The exhibit will explore that history through photographs, artifacts, and oral histories, and will be on display from April through October 2014.   The project director is Dorothy Dahlgren.

Lewis-Clark State College, Lewiston, received $2,000, to support the 27th Annual Native American Awareness Week March 17-24, 2014.  The event includes speakers, storytelling, a pow-wow, and other activities designed to educate the community about Native American cultures.  Native American elders and tribal leaders focus on preserving the culture, history and traditional knowledge of individual tribes.  Bob Sobotta is the project director.

The Cabin, Boise, received $3,000 to help support writers at the annual “Readings and Conversations” series held November 2013 through April 2014.  Writers include Junot Diaz, author of Drown: The Brief and Wondrous Life of Oscar Wao; Susan Orlean, author of The Orchid Thief; and Cheryl Strayed, author of Wild and Tiny Things Beautiful.  Larry Tierney is the project director.

Idaho Writers Guild, Boise, was awarded $2,000 to help support the third annual Writers & Readers Rendezvous in May 2014.  The event features readings by writers and presentations on the writing profession.  The 2014 Rendezvous will include Mark Twain biographer Ron Powers, author of the World War II history Flags of Our Fathers, and University of Idaho writer Daniel Orozco, winner of the 2012 Whiting Award for his book Orientation and Other Stories.  The project director is Doug Copsey.

The Museum of Idaho, Idaho Falls, was awarded $5,000 to help bring an international traveling exhibition titled Race to the End of the Earth to the museum, January – September 2014. The 7000-square foot exhibit features original artifacts and interactive elements, recounting the 1911-1912 expeditions of arctic explorers Roald Amundsen and Robert Falcon Scott and their 1,800 mile race to the South Pole.  The museum will host additional educational opportunities during the nine-month tour.  David Pennock is the project director.

Idaho Shakespeare Festival, Boise, received $3,000 to help support Shakespearience, the traveling program that visits many high schools throughout Idaho.  Actors will perform Romeo and Juliet with full set and costumes to students in grades 7-12, followed by question/answer sessions and workshops.  The tour connects Shakespeare’s work and the performance to literature and history.  The project director is Christine Zimowsky. 

The Idaho Center for Civic Education Program, Wendell, received $4,000 to present a two-day seminar February 22-23 for K-12 teachers exploring the theme “The Role of Dissent in American History, Politics, and Law.”  In collaboration with the Boise State University Andrus Center for Public Policy, the seminar will explore the role of dissent from the founding of the nation, to the Civil Rights Movement, women’s rights movement, and during times of war.  Troy Hamilton is the project director.

The Community Library, Ketchum, received $2,500 to bring to Florida writer Sean Poole, editor of the book Gattorno, a fully illustrated volume about the art and life of Cuban artist Antonio Gattorno (1904-1980) to speak at the 2014 Ernest Hemingway Symposium, which will focus in part on the theme of “Hemingway and Cuba.”  The project director is Sandra Hofferber.

Boise Contemporary Theater, Boise, was awarded $3,000 to support performance of a reader’s theater version of a locally written play called An Iliad, inspired by Homer’s epic poem. The reader’s theater explores the art of storytelling about an ancient long and costly war.  Helene Peterson is the project director.

North Idaho College, Coeur d'Alene, received $2,000 to develop an oral history project to gather stories from area residents about the area where Fort Sherman sat on the banks of the lake. They will solicit stories from Native Americans, former loggers, miners, and others, and post them on NIC’s website, offering broad access to residents, students, faculty, and visitors.  The project director is Sara Fladeland.

Coeur d'Alene Public Library Foundation, Coeur d'Alene, received $2,000 for a storytelling project in the library.  They will record interviews with residents on a variety of topics—from Native American stories about cultural origins to opinions on contemporary news of the day.  They will host a featured lecture by University of Idaho anthropologist Rodney Frey and oral history workshops by Barbara Mueller.  Ruth Pratt is the project director.

Boise State University, Boise, was awarded $4,088 to develop a dictionary of Chizigula, an endangered Somali language that is spoken by refugee families in the Boise area and elsewhere across the nation.  Faculty and students at BSU have been working to document the endangered language.  The documentation, including audio and video recordings, will be archived at BSU and in the Endangered Language Archives at the University of London.  The project director is Michal Temkin Martinez.

Boise State University, Boise, was awarded $5,000 for a weeklong festival of Mexican culture, April 7-14, 2014, exploring the arts, history, and politics of Mexico and the country’s relationship with the U.S. The festival will involve Eduardo Medina-Mora, who was appointed as the Mexican Ambassador to the U.S., photographer Alejandra Regalado, poet Victor Manuel Mendiola, Mexican Consulate Guillermo Ordorica Robles, Idaho Trade Representative to Mexico Armando Orellana, Boise journalist and author Nathaniel Hoffman, and others.  Edward “Mac” Test is the project director.

Idaho Human Rights Education Center, Boise, received $2,500 to host an exhibit from New York entitled “Anne Frank: A History for Today.”  The exhibit will be on display in April of 2014 during national Holocaust Awareness Month.  In preparation for the exhibit, the IHREC will offer a workshop for teachers on making use of the curriculum materials for this exhibit.  The project director is Dan Prinzing.
The University of Idaho, American Indian Studies, Moscow, received $850 to help support a fall 2013 exhibit on American Indian Comic Art titled “Comic Art Indigene.”  BSU Professor and Native American artist Larry McNeil, who had a piece in the exhibit, led a workshop for students.  Janis Johnson was the project director.
Idaho Public Television, Statewide, received $12,000 to support airing of American Experience Season 26 and Ken Burns’ program The Address.  Some new programs include “War of the Worlds,” “John F. Kennedy,” “The Poisoner’s Handbook,” “The Amish: Shunned,” “1964,” “Freedom Summer,” “Butch Cassidy and the Sundance Kid,” and “Penn Station.” The Address focuses on the sesquicentennial anniversary of Lincoln’s Gettysburg Address.  Cindy Lunte is the project director.

Wallace Stairs Project, Greater Wallace Community Development Corporation, Wallace, was awarded $2,250 to help support interpretive signage telling the background of the network of stairs that were built in the south hills of Wallace in the early 20th century, where homes were built on the steep incline. The stairs were erected after the 1910 fire destroyed much of the town.  The project director is Jim See.

Research Fellowships:

Alan Johnson, Idaho State University English Professor, Pocatello, received $3,500 for research in England and India related to his study of literary depictions of the Indian jungle.  He hopes to enrich the understanding of Indian literature and the interplay between nature and artistic representation.  He will present his findings in several public settings and plans to develop a book manuscript.  

Guatam Basu Thakur, Assistant Professor of English at Boise State University, Boise, was awarded $3,500 to support research for a book examining human and nonhuman relations in British writings about India between 1857 and 1947.  Through studying writings of John Kaye, George Malleson, Wilkie Collins, Charles Dickens, Arthur Conan Doyle, Rudyard Kipling, E.M. Forster, and Jim Corbett, Thakur will elaborate on the theory that human and nonhuman interactions define the myth of the colonizer.  

Jennifer Ladino, Assistant Professor of English at the University of Idaho, Moscow, received $3,500 to support her research at the Manzanar National Historic Site in California, where Japanese and Japanese Americans were imprisoned from 1942 to 1945.  Ladino will develop a scholarly monograph investigating how American memorials contribute to stories about war and national identity.  Ladino examines the structures and emotions generated by them, arguing that memorial sites profoundly shape understandings of war and national identity.  

Justin Stover, Lecturer in the Idaho State University History Department, received $3,500 to support travel to Ireland for research examining factors that contributed to loyalties during the Irish Revolution, 1913-1923.  He will explore loyalty and treason during the struggle for independence and the movement that created a national discourse in Irish society. 

Teacher Incentive Grants:

The IHC awards grants of up to $1,000 to K-12 teachers and educational organizations to enhance teaching of the humanities in the classroom.  The following grants were supported by IHC’s Endowment for Humanities Education.

Kelly Brannock, English teacher at American Falls Academy, American Falls, received $153 to purchase books and films for a proposed class studying how events in history affect subjects in books.  Her class will be a collaboration between English and History teachers and will include Fahrenheit 451 and Uglies.  

Lorrie Heleker, Payette County School District elementary teacher, Payette, received $672 to develop a unit studying multicultural neighborhoods and traditions.  The class will focus on Japanese, Western European, Basque, and Mexican cultures, and will include guest speakers, reading from historical fiction about children from each culture, and a field trip to the Four Rivers Cultural Center.  

Nicole Pape, Anser Charter School teacher, Garden City, was awarded $854 to purchase multiple copies of The Idaho Adventure, a new Idaho history textbook by Nancy Tacke and Todd Shallat.  The third and fourth grade teachers will share the textbooks.  

Michelle Harmon, English and Journalism instructor at Borah High School, Boise, was awarded $500 to improve her journalism course by developing on-line searchable access to back issues of the school newspaper.  She notes that having this online availability will be a great resource for both the school and the community. 

Garden City Library Foundation, Garden City, received $750 to support their bilingual books program.  This program provides bilingual books and other resources to the community.  About 75% of their patrons are Spanish-speaking, and more than 75% of their Spanish collection was checked out last summer.  Rita Langley is the project director. 

Dick Jordan, Timberline High School, Boise, was awarded $1,000 to help support a workshop for his Advanced Placement Environmental Science course, featuring Susan Strauss, a natural history storyteller, and other local storytellers from the Treasure Valley.  

Matt Looze, School District 25, Pocatello, received $1,000 to improve his Junior and Senior English classes through inclusion of computer equipment that will enable him to make the class more interactive, allowing students to read together on an overhead, and allowing him to interact with students while showing video clips, and other internet offerings.  

Ronald Scott, North Junior High School science teacher, Boise, was awarded $1,000 to improve his interdisciplinary biological science course by incorporating study of history, literature, and ethics in discussions of cell structure, genetics, plant and animal physiology, and ecology.  The material is accessed through various computer sites.

Jan Green, Holy Spirit Catholic School, Pocatello, received $700 for a children’s literature class for teachers.  Pre-school through eighth-grade teachers meet monthly to review children’s books and how to utilize them in their classrooms.  Their goal is to bridge language arts across the curriculum by also exploring health, science, social studies, and math.  

Joseph Lawrence, Mullan School District, Mullan, received $1,000 to help purchase equipment for an electronic check-out system for the library, and to introduce new equipment to incorporate historical films, YouTube clips, and PowerPoints, into classroom teaching of the humanities.

Treasure Valley Family YMCA, Boise, was awarded $1,000 to support a statewide Youth Government program for high school students. Over 300 students work in their high schools through the school year, participate in regional legislative sessions, and then the program culminates in a two-day State Session held in April in Boise where students conduct a hands-on model legislature and judicial program.  Julie Zicaro is the project director.  
Salmon Arts Council, Salmon, received $1,000 to bring oral historian Teresa Clark to Salmon for a one-week residency working with 8th grade students on an oral history project.  Clark will train the students in interview techniques as well as writing and book publishing.  Students will interview members of their own families as well as volunteers from the Lemhi County Historical Society.  The project director is Caroline Stivers.
Lillian Vallely School, Blackfoot, received $1,000 for a Shoshoni Language program.  The school serves kindergarten through fifth graders living on the Fort Hall Reservation, and offers classes in Shoshoni dance, crafts, music and language.  The grant will enable them to record the stories of the elders, so students will be able to hear the sounds of the language, and make booklets for the children to read while they listen to the words.  Norma Jordan is the project director.   

Salmon Arts Council, Salmon, received $1,000 to host The American Place Theater’s performance-based literary program for local schools.  They will present a one-hour stage adaptation of Harriet Jacobs’ 1861 memoir, “Incidents in the Life of a Slave Girl.”   The program includes resource guides for teachers to help them prepare in advance.  The book will be purchased for all students, and a facilitator will help lead discussion before and after the performance.  The project director is Caroline Stivers.

Idaho Falls Arts Council, Idaho Falls, also was awarded $1,000 to host the American Place Theater stage production of “Incidents in the Life of a Slave Girl” and involve an alternative school.  The program will include resource guides for teachers and three smaller workshops with students after the performance.  Brandi Newton is the project director.

Planning Grants:

The Basque Museum and Cultural Center, Boise, received $1,000 to work with public historian and consultant Barbara Perry-Bauer to prepare a check-list template to help guide those conducting research in communities in Idaho where there has been a Basque presence.  Patty Miller is the project director.
The Next Deadline for IHC Grants:

The next deadline for Idaho Humanities Council grant proposals is September 15, 2014. IHC strongly recommends that prospective applicants contact staff to discuss their project ideas before writing their proposals. Applicants also are strongly encouraged to submit a rough draft of their proposal for staff critique several weeks prior to the deadline.  Grant guidelines and online application instructions, as well as information about IHC grants and activities, are available on IHC’s website at www.idahohumanities.org, or by calling 208-345-5346.

